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Dear Board Members and Elected Officials: 
        
Although the nation and state have seen an increase in people choosing self-employment, northeast Indiana 

has not followed the trend, according to U.S Census Bureau estimates 

from five-year periods ending in 2013 and 2018.  

Nationally, the number of self-employed people has risen 6.0 percent   

between 2009-2013 and 2014-2018. A 1.4 percent increase was            

registered statewide. Regionally, the number of self-employed people 

dipped 3.1 percent.  

The county with the largest self-employment decline was Wabash at 16.9 percent. The county with the largest 

increase was Whitley at 20.4 percent.  Wells County self-employment decreased 14.9 percent. 

Various studies nationally have suggested people gravitate to self-employment because it gives them more 

scheduling flexibility, allowing for a better work-life balance. It also tends to ensure greater job security, some 

study organizers say. 

The national trend toward self-employment, studies suggest, is more than just a reflection of a so-called gig 

economy, which often denotes temporary work. It is a profound shift in work preference and is more         

common among older and more highly educated workers. 

The U.S. Census data accounts for self-employed workers in both incorporated and unincorporated             

businesses. Self-employed workers make up 8.6 percent of northeast Indiana’s employed civilian workforce 

16 and older.  

It is unclear why the percentage of self-employed workers in northeast Indiana is declining, but one reason 

may be a low unemployment rate and an abundance of company jobs. The unemployment rate in northeast 

Indiana has consistently been below the national rate for the last few years.        

O’Neal Speaks at Huntington Convocation, Joins Consortium:  Northeast Indiana Works President Edmond 

O’Neal spoke at a Huntington University convocation of faculty and staff in January.  

The convocation served as a service of worship and recognized the start of the spring semester.  

O’Neal has also become a member of the Drug & Alcohol Consortium of Allen County. The consortium is a  
collaborative network to prevent substance abuse, especially among youth, and to reduce the negative  
impact of alcohol and other drugs in the Allen County community. 
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Farrant Participates in DWD Focus Group:  Northeast Indiana Works Communications Director Rick Farrant     

participated in a statewide focus group in January as part of an effort by the Indiana Department of Workforce 

Development (DWD) to improve the perceptions and services of WorkOne. 

DWD has contracted with Fort Wayne’s Asher Agency and the Indianapolis research company SMARI to carry out 

the initiative. Most of the focus group participants were employees of regional or state workforce development 

entities.  

Among the concerns raised during the focus group were a lack of money for a variety of things, including training 

and marketing; the nagging public perception that the WorkOne career centers are unemployment offices; and 

the need to move away from a brick-and-mortar delivery model and toward interactive digital platforms. An   

overriding concern was that the public does not have a thorough understanding of what WorkOne career centers 

do.  

Building Futures Recognizes Graduates:  Eight people graduated from a Building Futures pre-apprenticeship   

program in January. 

Building Futures is a 22-day program that helps participants acquire skills in the building trades and gives them an 

opportunity to earn several certifications. The program is made possible through a partnership between the 

Northeast Indiana Building & Construction Trades Council, Northeast Indiana Works and Ivy Tech Community   

College. 

Graduating were Ernijah Auguste, Nicholas Bolin, Darell Davis, Troy Ditaway, David Myers, Santario Simpson, 

Maurice Taylor and Gary Wilkerson.   

Rapid Responses Conducted for Dometic, Earth Fare:  Northeast Indiana Works and DWD conducted rapid      
response activities this month for workers who are being displaced from Dometic Corporation in LaGrange. 
 
Rapid response activities include providing career counseling and job search assistance, resume preparation and 
interviewing guidance, labor market information, and information about education/training opportunities and 
unemployment insurance. 
 
Three rapid response sessions were conducted on-site February 11 for 163 workers at Dometic, a LaGrange  
manufacturer of RV awnings that recently announced it was moving the production line to Mexico.   
 
Because the layoffs appear to be the result of foreign trade, Dometic workers may be eligible for Trade  
Adjustment Assistance (TAA), which provides numerous other resources, including income support and in certain 
circumstances reimbursement for costs associated with job searches and relocations. Partners participating in the 
Dometic sessions were the LaGrange County Economic Development Corporation and the Impact Institute, which 
provided information about High School Equivalency (HSE) preparation and exams and adult education classes. 
 
On February 17, rapid response activities were conducted for Earth Fare workers. The grocery company  
announced in early February that it was closing all 50 of its stores nationwide. Thirty-five workers were impacted 
in Fort Wayne.   
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DeKalb High Senior Wins JAG Award:  Emily Eis, an 18-year-old senior at DeKalb High School, was recently 
named Jobs for America’s Graduates (JAG) Outstanding Senior for Region 3.  
 
The regional honor is given to a senior who embodies the spirit of JAG, including performing community  
service work. She will now compete for the state title at a conference March 13 in Indianapolis. 
 
Next year, Eis plans to attend Purdue University Fort Wayne, where she will study hospitality management. 
 
“In the future,” she said in an essay, “I will use the tools for success in JAG to help those around me. Some of 
those tools are public speaking, being resilient, having time management, and taking initiative.” 
 
Fort Wayne Resident Featured in DWD Series:  Ramiza Rizvic of Fort Wayne, who left war-torn Bosnia for the 
United States with her husband and two young daughters in 1999, was featured in a DWD story that is part of 
a statewide initiative called 20 Real Workforce Stories for 2020.  
 
Rizvic earned her High School Equivalency (HSE) through the adult education program at the Fort Wayne    
Community Schools’ Career Academy at Anthis and then completed classes to become a clinical medical  
assistant. She now works at Parkview Regional Medical Center.  
 
WorkOne Northeast Job Fairs Booming:  Once-a-month community hiring events organized by WorkOne 
Northeast and partners throughout the region continue to draw people looking for work and employers who in 
aggregate have thousands of open positions. 
 
In Allen County alone, where it is not unusual for more than 1,500 open positions to be at stake, the hiring 
events in the last three months have averaged 27 employers. Others are on a waiting list. The average number 
of jobseekers in the last three months at the Allen County events is 124.  
 
Northeast Indiana Works Now LinkedIn:  Northeast Indiana Works in February launched a LinkedIn page. 
 
The page, geared mostly toward employers, will include selected hiring events, information about the services 
of Northeast Indiana Works and WorkOne Northeast, and workforce development-related articles, videos and 
photographs generated by DWD, Northeast Indiana Works and community partners. Northeast Indiana Works 
and WorkOne Northeast also have a social media presence on Twitter, Facebook and the Northeast Indiana 
Works website.  
 
Ascend Indiana Visits the Region:  Ascend Indiana has been meeting with various entities in northeast Indiana, 
including employers and Northeast Indiana Works’ businesses services team, to promote the services of its 
talent-matching network. 
 
Ascend Indiana, which connects employers and individuals new to careers through an online platform, is  
dedicated to ensuring every Indiana employer has access to the skilled workforce necessary to thrive and every 
Indiana citizen has the opportunity to pursue a meaningful career path.    
 
(The next board meeting will be from 9 to 10:30 a.m. April 3, 2020 at 200 E. Main St., Suite 910, Fort Wayne.) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


